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SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

DATE: April 30, 2007

CALL TO ORDER: 6:32pm.

PRESENT:  Michelle Curran, Chairman; Lawrence W. Gil, Vice Chairman; Daniel J. Poliquin; John Sherman; Charles Blinn (6:40)
MINUTES:

►Motion by D. Poliquin and second by J. Sherman to approve the minutes of April 23, 2007.
VOTE: 3-0-1 L. Gil abstains
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
No members of the public wishing to speak.
C. Blinn arrives to the meeting at 6:40pm.

PLANNING:

J. Hoch states that he discussed a Special Town Meeting with Attorney Sumner Kalman.  Attorney Kalman confirmed that the Selectmen have the authority to call a Special Town Meeting to revise a zoning ordinance under RSA 675:3, VII.  Attorney Kalman is still reviewing the mechanics of the Special Town Meeting.  The first issue that Attorney Kalman is researching is, if the Selectmen submit an amendment, what is the Planning Board’s ability to change or amend it through their hearing process.  This is important to know both for guidance of the Boards and for setting a timetable for the Special Town Meeting.  The second issue is to confirm that the Board of Selectmen has to set a certain date when they call for a Special Town Meeting and if it is then able to be modified.  The third issue is what would be the process if the Planning Board is not interested in a special meeting and the Board of Selectmen wishes to hold one.  J. Hoch states that he and Planning Coordinator Leigh Komornick met with the Planning Board’s legal counsel.  This Attorney indicated that the existing projects in the pipeline before the Planning Board are vested.
D. Poliquin asks if the prior applicants are held under the old ordinance.

J. Hoch states that the projects that have been heard by the Planning Board have been heard under the new ordinance and that the rules of this ordinance will be applied to them.
J. Sherman asks if any plans were heard before August 2006.
M. Curran states that she is not certain of the numbers, but believes the project on Chandler Avenue may have been presented before August 2006.

J. Hoch states that this plan was presented under the new ordinance.
L. Gil asks if the Planning Board was notified of the RSA change in August.
J. Hoch states that he will research last year’s legislative bulletin.

L. Gil states that some employee or board should have been notified about this change.

M. Curran states that the Planning Board has ordered but has not received their updated code books.  She states that this change may appear in the 2007 code book.

L. Gil states that he is concerned that changes in the law are not getting to the governing bodies. 
J. Hoch states that if the Planning Board sent out a legal notice regarding the plan that may be enough to be considered vested.  What we now need to look at is what specific language needs to be revised.  If the Selectmen want to have a joint meeting with the Planning Board, we need to discuss the timetable for the meeting.  He states that the Special Town Meeting will not impact the current projects on the Planning Board’s agenda.  While the Planning Board reviews the plans, the process will reveal what needs to be clarified for next year.

D. Poliquin states that the Planning Board has no authority to put off the hearings.  When we began discussing this there were two potential projects. Now we are talking about four projects.  He thinks we need to put things into motion now.
J. Sherman asks if we need to know what the language changes are before we decide to call a Special Town Meeting, or if we can work on the wording during the process.

J. Hoch states that we can call for the Special Town Meeting without the wording.  The wording needs to be posted by the first Planning Board Public Hearing.
J. Sherman asks if we assume that we want to proceed as soon as possible, how long does this gives the Planning Board to develop the language?
J. Hoch states that they will have approximately 2 weeks.

M. Curran opens the meeting to the public.
Bob Zukas of 108 Sweet Hill Road states that he is present as a citizen and as a member of the Planning Board.  He asks what a Special Town Meeting will cost.  He states that he is not in favor of a Special Town Meeting.  He states that as a Planning Board member he can attest to the fact that this ordinance took a long time to develop.  He is concerned that amendments to this ordinance will be rushed and the ordinance will be flawed further.  He states that the developers have had preliminary projects before the Planning board.  He states that there are currently three projects affected.  Approving a plan is a long process and we will be into March before any plans will complete the process.
D. Poliquin states that before the March Town Meeting a developer could obtain approval.
J. Sherman states that he is concerned that Bob Zukas’s purpose for being here tonight is a bit confusing.  He states that it sounds like he is speaking as a Planning Board member.  He states that last week it was brought to the Selectmen that the Planning Board was not pleased with the ordinance not including key points listed in the intent.  He states that we could call a Special Town Meeting and the Planning Board could rescind the current ordinance and revert back to the old ordinance.  This would allow them the time to wordsmith the ordinance and present it to the citizens in March.
B. Zukas states that he is speaking as both a citizen and a Planning Board member.  He states that the Planning Board as a whole intended for the ordinance to say X and it does not say X.  He does not feel that the ordinance as it is currently written is detrimental to the people. 

M. Curran states that the intent does not match the ordinance.  She is concerned that some people might have voted based solely on the intent statement.  This raises the concern that people inadvertently voted for something that is not what they thought.
J. Sherman asks what the estimated costs of conducting a Special Town Meeting are.

J. Hoch states that with limited use of legal counsel and staff time he estimated that it will costs a few thousand dollars.
J. Sherman states that the Selectmen received information that the Planning Board was uncomfortable with the ordinance.  The Board of Selectmen suggested that if the Planning Board wanted to make a change before March, they would support a Special Town Meeting.  This was a suggestion intended to assist the Planning Board.

B. Zukas states that M. Curran was not in full support of this ordinance and that she does not speak for the whole Board.
M. Curran states that she did not speak for the Planning Board.  The Planning Board has many different opinions.  She presented to the Selectmen that there was an issue with the intent not matching the ordinance.
J. Sherman asks if the objectives are part of the ordinance.

M. Curran states that this is one of the questions she has asked the Planning Coordinator to ask legal counsel. 

J. Sherman states that the Planning Board may want to take out the intent when presenting this at a Special Town Meeting.  
B. Zukas states that people should read the ordinance and not rely on the intent or recommendation of a Board.

D. Poliquin states that there are discrepancies in several sections of the ordinance.  An example of this is that the ordinance refers to ADA standards and it should refer to the Federal Housing Standards.  The intent not matching the ordinance is another example.  He would like to give the Planning Board an opportunity to work on the ordinance, but if the people put a petition before the Board, we would have to call a Special Town Meeting.
M. Curran states that this is a zoning issue and the Selectmen would not be required to call a Special Town Meeting.

D. Poliquin states that he feels if we wait a year, we are wasting a year.  He would like to get the Planning Board’s input, but he does not want to wait.

B. Zukas states that there is a lot of re-wording needed and he does not want to rush the process.  This is not just about the intent.

D. Poliquin states that he feels this could be rescinded and the Planning Board would be given the time to wordsmith this ordinance.

C. Blinn states that he is disappointed with the way this ordinance has unfolded.  He thought that the way the intent appeared on the ballot was deceiving.  He believes significant tweaking is needed.  He believes the Planning Board should have researched the impact on the community.  He states he is not comfortable with the actions of the Planning Board.
L. Gil states that he takes issue with people stating the public was misinformed.  He feels it is every citizen’s responsibility to read and question every ordinance.  He respects the voter’s opinions and believes it is their responsibility to inform themselves when going to the polls.
J. Sherman states that he believes it is a good idea to meet with the Planning board.  He would like to see that the posting of the joint meeting is clarified.  He believes that the current wording does not explain the intent of the meeting.  He asks where the Selectmen would meet for their meeting and states that the Selectmen meeting would not be televised.

J. Hoch states that the Selectmen and Planning Board would meet together.  Once that meeting has been called to order it is at the discretion of the Selectmen if they want to meet separately to discuss issues.  If they do decide to continue in a separate meeting, they will use a meeting room at Town Hall.  The meeting would be open to the public.  
M. Curran states that the Planning Board meeting would be televised and the Selectmen would meet in another room and would not be televised.

J. Hoch states that with the new information presented regarding vesting rights, the time crunch may not be the same.  He states the Selectmen could meet with the Planning Board and then discuss their course of action at Monday’s meeting.
J. Sherman states that he would like the Selectmen’s meeting to be public and televised.

C. Blinn suggests that the Selectmen meet with the Planning Board before their regular meeting to discuss the issues.
J. Hoch states that he is not an elected official and he realizes that this is a political issue.  He states that if any of our ordinances were being scrutinized at this level, mistakes would be found.  He is not confident that a Special Town Meeting will make the changes being sought when the real issue is political.
M. Curran states that the Selectmen will meet with the Planning Board on Wednesday.  If the Selectmen need to discuss any issues further, a brief meeting will be held simultaneously after the joint meeting.
J. Hoch states that on advice of legal counsel we all need to be conscious that we do not mention any cases by name. 

TAX WARRANT:
J. Hoch states that the Tax Warrant needs to be signed by the Selectmen.  He states that the bills will be going out early, but the deadline for payment has not changed.  It is our hope to generate some revenue earlier than anticipated.

J. Sherman states that the bills are going out earlier than last year, but the payment deadline is the same.

J. Hoch states that by state law payment is due by July 2nd and that cannot be changed.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT:
Correspondence:

J. Hoch states that Christiana Thornton of Senator Sununu’s office will be looking into the rail situation.  After consulting with the policy director she requested a letter to the Senator.  A copy of this letter is in the folder for review.  J. Hoch reviews the content of the FYI folder stating it contains a letter from Chief Savage regarding elderly housing, a Water Conservation Plan for Brown Hill Estates and a letter from Family Mediation requesting annual appointments.
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by L. Gil to appoint Dan Poliquin and Barbara Tavitian to the Family Mediation Board of Directors.

VOTE: 4-0-1 D. Poliquin abstains
J. Hoch reviews several emails regarding Elderly Housing.  Letters were received from Kristen Lewis Savage, Dan Hooper, Anthony Cantone, Dave Antczak, Susan Whittaker, the Mancinelli Family and Jody Robertson-Schramm.
J. Hoch states that the Board of Selectmen received a letter from Peter Bealo.  Mr. Bealo indicated in the letter that he wanted the letter read aloud at the Selectmen’s meeting.

M. Curran reads the letter from Mr. Bealo.  The letter is about an incident that occurred after the April 18, 2007 Planning Board Meeting.  

M. Curran states that she would be willing to step down as the Selectmen Representative to the Planning Board if the other Selectmen were not comfortable with her objectivity.

B. Zukas states that he was at this meeting and the incident referred to occurred after the meeting was adjourned.  He states that the cameras and microphones continued to roll after the meeting and a discussion that occurred between M. Curran and Building Inspector Mike Dorman was heard.  It is his opinion that this conversation was taken out of context.  He feels the complaint was not valid, the letter was inappropriate and it would be a travesty to lose M. Curran as a member of the Planning Board.   He suggests that a light be installed that would indicate when the cameras and microphone are on.
M. Curran states that she seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting.  Once the meeting was adjourned she did have an emotional conversation with M. Dorman and then left. 

C. Blinn states that he believes it is unusual to read a letter out loud that attacks an elected official.  It is his opinion that M. Curran does an excellent job on the Planning Board and represents the Town well.
D. Poliquin states that he attended the meeting and believes that what M. Curran said was taken out of context.  He states the discussion between M. Dorman and M. Curran was a heated moment.  However, nothing said during that time was untrue.

J. Sherman asks M. Curran if she feels she can be an objective member of the Planning Board.
M. Curran states that M. Dorman is not an applicant that appeared before the Planning Board.  She states that emotions were high and she apologizes for that.  She believes she can be an objective member of the Planning Board and if she had an issue with an applicant she would step down for that portion of the discussion.
Assessing:

J. Hoch states that the Selectmen received the DRA equalized valuation.  The 2006 total equalized valuation is $1,047,545,441 compared to $1,050,265,379 in 2005.  The decrease in local assessed valuation and railroad tax make up the difference.  He states that Assessing Clerk Selwa McLaughlin tracked down the 2005 Elderly Exemption data from DRA’s website and the overview shows that Plaistow is not lagging behind comparable towns.
Highway:
J. Hoch states that he and Highway Supervisor Dan Garlington reviewed the preliminary list of roads for improvement in 2007 and identified the next several roads for shim overlay if monies allow.  The intent is to invest the full $225,000 proposed for this year.

Police:
J. Hoch states that last week the Selectmen asked for more information on the donations made by CW Keller and State Line Pet.  He spoke with Chief Savage and found that CW Keller donated the custom made cabinet after they assessed the storage needs of the department.  The owner of State Line Pet Dana Post approached Chief Savage about donating supplies to the Animal Control Department.  He indicated that he donates to several area Animal Control Departments.
Water:
J. Hoch informs the Board that Chief McArdle will be working with Underground Testing and Services of Goffstown, NH, to start hydrant maintenance and repair programs.  The plan is to repair the known leaks in the system and perform routine maintenance on at least 25% of the hydrants.  Underground Testing and Services will allow town staff to shadow their work and learn what we can do ourselves in the future.  J. Hoch states that RFPs for the waterline assessment have been sent out to 7 engineering firms.

Town Hall:
J. Hoch states that Nikki Carr met with 5 students from a World Studies Class at Timberlane Regional High School. These students have been given an assignment that includes community service. The students would like to assist the town in planting the flowers around the monuments in Pollard Park. Their project is going to center around history repeating itself, taking the time to protect the environment for the future and positively impacting the generations that will follow them. Bernadine FitzGerald has been contacted and is willing to work with the girls on this project and tie it into our Memorial Day ceremonies.  The girls will be placed on the program for Memorial Day and we will give certificates for their work during the ceremony.
Paving Main Street:
J. Hoch states that Highway Supervisor Dan Garlington has advised him that NHDOT provided notice that Main Street is on the paving list.  The State has not selected a contractor and no date has been set.
Domestic Water Policy:

J. Hoch states that he received a copy of the Domestic Water Policy from Attorney Kalman.  He states that we need to add that water be metered and that the town will periodically read the meter.  He states that Attorney Kalman recommends that we treat this as a policy and have the property owner’s acknowledge the policy.  This is a way for the Town to reserve their rights rather than enter into an agreement which can be a binding contract.  
►Motion by J. Sherman and second by D. Poliquin to direct the Town Manager to sign the Domestic Water Policy and notify the residents affected.
L. Gil asks if the 12,000 cubic feet is enough for watering gardens or lawns.

J. Hoch states that this agreement is to supply drinking water and there are provisions for overages.

VOTE: 4-0-1 C. Blinn abstains

Website:

J. Hoch states that he has been looking at ways to update the Town’s website.  He feels a different template may be more useful for updating information.  The market leader is a company called Virtual Town Hall (www.virtualtownhall.com) and their approach is to start with a needs assessment.  The onetime set up cost is $3,600 - $4,600 with annual costs of $2,400 - $3,150.  The Internet Trust Fund may be used for this purpose.  This is information and does not require immediate action.
Housing Issues:

J. Hoch states that he was a presenter at the Office of Energy and Planning Conference on Saturday and Peter Francese was the opening speaker.  He has been quoted on housing issues often.  He copied all the Selectmen on a handout from his lecture.

Old Home Day:
J. Hoch states that Old Home Day Chairman Brian Levasseur confirmed that the CART van will be parked in the handicapped parking space in front of Town Hall.  This section of road is closed for vehicle traffic and will not affect parking.  He states that staff and B. Levasseaur met with Atlas Fireworks to review their display.

OTHER BUSINESS:
M. Curran thanks the Lions Club for the clean-up they preformed on the roads in Plaistow.  She states that she would like to discuss the Town Report costs and distribution at a future meeting.  She asks the Board to prepare suggestions for a future discussion.
J. Sherman states that he read an article about coyotes in Plaistow.  He suggests that we place something on cable regarding the dangers and situations to avoid.

C. Blinn asks if the construction on Haynes Blvd. is on schedule.

J. Hoch states that the plaza design is in place.  The weather and loss of a crew member delayed the timeline.

C. Blinn asks if we are being reimbursed for the assistance the Highway Department provided to the plaza during the storm.

J. Hoch states that this was an extreme storm and an unusual event at the plaza that required assistance.  If this happened frequently he would review the need for reimbursement.  Since this was a one time event he is not going to seek reimbursement.

D. Poliquin asks for the Town Manager to provide him the letters from the Chief of Police regarding Chandler Avenue.

SELECTMAN REPORTS:
J. Sherman states he does not have a committee liaison report.  He states that last week the Selectmen were asked by N. Carr to assist her in finding committee purpose statements or charters.  He reports that the Open Space and Town Owned Land Committee purpose is on the Town website.
C. Blinn states that he was disappointed that a cable show he was involved in did not come to fruition.  He states that the Town Manager’s participation is needed. 

J. Hoch states that no one contacted him to schedule a cable program.  He is more than amenable to being part of any program.  If someone should calls him and lets him know when he is needed he will be there.
L. Gil asks the Town Manager to locate information on the Source Water Protection Plan that the Conservation Committee worked on a few years ago.  He would like to look at how the proposed elderly housing will affect the water quality in Plaistow.  He asks if the Planning Board did an analysis of the affects.

J. Hoch states that staff is in the process of gathering information and he will continue to research this.

D. Poliquin states he did not have any meetings this week and has nothing to report.

M. Curran states that the Planning Board did not meet and she does not have a report.  She reminds residents that the Lions Club Bird House Auction is on Saturday.  She states that she will be attending Shawn Quigley’s Eagle Scout Ceremony on Sunday.

Keith Cornell of 5 Ridgewood Road states that he is concerned with the project proposed by Ron Brown.  He believes this is a significant change from the original plan proposed.  The new plan is for thirty elderly housing units and the original plan proposed fifteen homes.  He is concerned with the impact on water, the character, traffic and property values of his neighborhood.

M. Curran states that the Selectmen discussed the elderly housing ordinance earlier in the evening.  The Selectmen have decided to hold a joint meeting with the Planning Board to discuss a Special Town Meeting.  The Selectmen learned tonight that the plans that have been presented to the Planning Board will be vested.
K. Cornell asks for clarification.  His understanding of what M. Curran just said is that the plans presented are grandfathered.
J. Hoch states that the Town cannot change the ordinance to prevent development.  The developers that have presented plans will be considered under the current ordinance.

K. Cornell asks if the Selectmen decide to have a Special Town Meeting, will this change the ordinance.
M. Curran states that the changes made at a Special Town Meeting will only affect new plans presented, not the plans currently before the Planning Board.
L. Gil states that this is a change of use in the plan.  He believes this raises a significant question since the developer’s original plan was not for elderly housing.
J. Hoch states that the developer had an approval for fifteen homes.  Then he proposed a plan for elderly housing units and presented that for review.  The current active review is for the elderly housing units.  The Planning Board has discussed the elderly housing plans.  This means that the plans for the elderly housing are vested.  The Planning Coordinator is still researching the semantics of this situation.  The fact is that the Planning Board heard this plan.

B. Zukas states that the traffic on Main Street is an issue.  He would like the Selectmen to discuss the possibility of a 4-way stop at the West Pine and Main Street intersection.  He believes that traffic calming is an issue the Selectmen should be discussing.
J. Hoch states that traffic calming is an issue that requires a lengthy conversation.
ADJOURNEMENT:

M. Curran declares the meeting adjourned at 8:37pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Nicole Carr

Recording Secretary
Town of Plaistow ( Board of Selectmen
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